OLD ROAD WEST SURGERY
30 Old Road West, Gravesend, Kent DA11 0LL (main surgery)

264 Mackenzie Way, Gravesend, Kent DA12 5TY (branch surgery)

Website: www.oldroadwestsurgery.co.uk
Email: oldroadwest@nhs.net
PATIENT PARTICIPATION GROUP ANNUAL REPORT 2013/14
INTRODUCTION

Our Patient Participation Group (PPG) is now well into its third year and is a firmly established and welcome addition to the Practice set-up. It is, thanks to the experience and efforts of its volunteer members, a very well-organised and effective group which the Practice is delighted to continue to promote and support. 
We appreciate the interest PPG members show in the Practice and the time they give, not just to attend the regular PPG meetings, but to represent the Practice whenever a suitable opportunity arises, such as (in the past year alone): carrying out our annual Patient Survey; attending external PPG-relevant meetings; organising the PPG Annual General Meeting and assisting at our annual Saturday flu clinic.

We consider ourselves very fortunate to have such a proactive and enthusiastic PPG and thank the group members very much for their continued involvement with and support of the Practice.
PROFILE OF PPG MEMBERS

We currently have 10 permanent PPG members, welcoming one new member to the group in the past year:
· Jim Hancock – Chair
· Marilyn Berry – Secretary
· Colin Ball
· Judith Hathrill
· Gaynor Farran
· Horace Sutherland
· Len Berry
· Janet Murray
· Sue Preston
· Christine Ball
· Karen Hoadley – Practice Manager

All members of the group are permanently registered patients with the Practice and include patients registered at both the main and branch surgeries, ensuring both surgery sites are represented. Some have been patients of the Practice for several decades and others for a shorter time. Some also have family members registered. The group includes members who have very regular contact with the Practice and others whose contact is more intermittent. Some members work and others are now retired. 
No PPG member is related to Practice staff and all are PPG members on an entirely voluntary basis. No doctor or Practice staff member has voting rights within the PPG.
IS OUR PPG REPRESENTATIVE?
As per last year, we feel the PPG is as representative of the Practice population as it can be, given the continued efforts by the Practice and the PPG to promote the group and encourage participation.
With c.11800 registered patients, a core group membership of 10 is very good, but we would welcome new members to the group to an ideal of at least 1 member per 1000 patients. 
The PPG has previously considered placing a ceiling on membership, potentially operating a waiting list if deemed necessary, at around 14 members. As the group numbers have not reached this level, there has been no need to reconsider this position and the PPG is open to welcoming any new members without restriction; with recent expressions of interest, the group is hopeful of adding to its numbers this year.
Currently, the group has 6 female and 4 male members and indeed our Practice population has more female than male patients registered (see below).
It is true that our PPG members are mostly over 50 years of age and, whilst we would welcome younger members, the age-range of current members is entirely representative of the Practice population when you consider the following breakdown of patients (as at 28/02/14): 

	As at 28/02/14
	FEMALE
	MALE

	Age range
	No. of patients
	No. of patients

	Under 16
	1084
	1127

	16-30
	956
	967

	30-50
	1629
	1479

	50-75
	1744
	1685

	75+
	664
	437

	
	
	

	TOTAL
	6077
	5695


Excluding under-16s, over 47% of the Practice population are aged 50 or over but, as you can see, there are still a number of patients who fall into age-ranges not directly represented on the PPG at the moment. 
We are also conscious that we may be lacking representation to reflect the diversity and ethnicity of the Practice population, but efforts to encourage patient participation are directed at all patients, by a variety of means, to ensure we reach the largest number of patients possible.
WHAT HAVE WE DONE TO MAKE THE PPG MORE REPRESENTATIVE?
Recognising that certain age groups are not represented in the PPG, we continue to work with the group to not only maintain current membership, but also to attract new interest and hopefully membership using the following means:

· PPG notice boards – dedicated to the PPG and its activities – at our main and branch surgeries, sited to catch the attention of visitors to the Practice and including posters, PPG leaflets, minutes of PPG meetings, annual reports and survey results, etc.

· PPG leaflet – a colourful, professionally printed PPG leaflet (updated for 2013/14) continues to be readily available at both surgery sites at reception and in waiting areas for patients to pick up, read/keep. The leaflet contains information about the PPG – what it is and what it does and how patients can find out more and/or become involved, with several contact details included. To date we are replenishing leaflet holders with supplies from our third print run, meaning in excess of 1500 leaflets have been taken away by patients/visitors. 
· Practice Leaflet – readily available at both surgeries and regularly updated, the Practice leaflet includes details of the PPG and how to contact us to find out more about it.
· PPG minutes and annual reports – the group minutes all its meetings and an annual report is produced on its behalf by the Practice, all of which are posted on the Practice website, emailed to patients (Annual Report) and placed on PPG notice boards – giving interested patients up to date information about the PPG and its latest activities.
· Newsletters – the Practice produces newsletters regularly which always include a section about the PPG, detailing latest news from the PPG, information re recent or forthcoming activities and publicising events such as the PPG AGM. Newsletters are reproduced in quantity for patients to pick up and read/keep in both surgeries. Newsletters are also emailed to all patients for whom we hold a current email address (currently c.750 patients) and are displayed on PPG notice boards and posted on the Practice website.

· Email – the Practice continues to collect email addresses from patients willing to receive general Practice information, e.g. newsletters, occasional surveys and survey results and information from the PPG, including the PPG annual report.
· Website – the Practice website is now greatly improved (and interactive) with a page dedicated to the PPG, detailing members’ names, how to contact us, dates of forthcoming PPG meetings and the AGM and we upload minutes of PPG meetings and the PPG Annual Report, alongside latest survey results. www.oldroadwestsurgery.co.uk 
· Personal invitation – the doctors and nurses will promote the PPG when the opportunity arises and would invite interested patients to make contact with the Practice and/or group members so they can find out more about the group and see if it is something they would like to be a part of.
· PPG Contact Form – the Practice continues to make available a form patients can pick up and complete and return to us if they want to find out more about the PPG or are interested in joining the group.

· Practice events – whenever possible the PPG is included in events involving a number of patients, such as our annual Saturday flu clinic, so the group has a face and a presence and can make personal contact with as many patients as possible to raise awareness of the PPG and ideally to increase PPG interest and membership.

· AGM – the PPG held its first Annual General Meeting in July 2013 and was delighted to welcome several non-members. The AGM will continue to be well-advertised and utilised to promote the PPG and hopefully to gain new members in the future.

· Patient Survey – the PPG has been instrumental in conducting the Practice Patient Survey for the past two years and have chosen to do so on a very personal level, talking to willing patients face-to-face at both surgeries over a number of weeks at varying times to garner response to the survey and also to give the PPG a recognisable and friendly face to patients, increasing PPG awareness and hopefully interest, again with a view to potentially attracting new members.
PPG ORGANISATION
PPG MEETINGS
The PPG met every 4 weeks or so in its first year - its formative stages - when it was important to maintain momentum and for members to get to know one another and establish boundaries, priorities and, vitally, a working relationship with the Practice. The group did not sway from this level of commitment and thanks to their time and input the PPG has achieved a firm footing which now sees group members happily able to meet less frequently (every 6 weeks) without compromising their effectiveness. 
The group is always joined by the Practice Manager and usually by one of the doctors. We feel it is important that the Practice has representation at PPG meetings to keep the group up to date with Practice news and to discuss topics such as the Patient Survey, results and subsequent action plans so the PPG can agree its work plan in association with the Practice. 
The relationship between the PPG and the Practice is both enjoyable and co-operative and between the usual meetings the PPG members will frequently liaise with one another and the Practice (Karen) as required via phone and email and also meet together when the need arises, e.g. to discuss and analyse patient survey results. The Practice is always happy and able to make a meeting room available to the PPG at the main (or branch) surgery whenever required.
The less frequent PPG meetings and the ability to maintain contact with members via phone, email and external meetings means the group now offers a perhaps less daunting level of commitment to potential new members. 
It is also feasible that “virtual” PPG membership would work should the group encounter any problems in maintaining membership levels or attracting new members in the future, to ensure the PPG continues to function and provide a voice for Practice patients at relevant representative numbers.
PPG STRUCTURE
The PPG quickly organised itself on inception to ensure it has an elected Chair and Secretary, proposed, seconded and approved on an annual basis. 

The Chair ensures smooth running of meetings according to the agenda and any matters arising/any other business; the Secretary minutes all meetings which are signed off at the subsequent meeting once agreed.  

All PPG members have equal voting rights. 

More recently, the PPG discussed and agreed the pertinence of electing a Vice-Chair, having recently held a meeting which the Chair was unable to attend. Acknowledging the possibility of this happening again, members were happy to propose, second and elect its first Vice-Chair (to serve to the close of this year) at the PPG meeting held on the 11/03/14.

PPG meetings are scheduled well in advance to ensure they are as well-attended as possible. They are traditionally held on Tuesday evenings from 7.00 pm in the conference room at our main surgery, with an expected duration of 90 minutes. The group is adept at covering its agenda within this expected timeframe and also at facilitating open and convivial discussion in an informal yet efficient style, so meetings are always both productive and a pleasure to attend. 
AGREEING PRIORITIES
As happened last year, the PPG has been instrumental in guiding the Practice on the format for its Patient Survey for 2013/14 because the PPG recognises the relevance and usefulness of the Patient Survey, not just to the Practice, but to the PPG itself. 

Survey results highlight areas patients feel the Practice could improve on, or where the Practice should continue doing as it does because it is doing well. The PPG is ready and willing to help the Practice when it comes to making any improvements it can where they are practical, sensible, viable and affordable or to help the Practice maintain standards where we are doing well.  

The Practice Patient Survey is a recurring agenda item at PPG meetings due to the importance of carrying out regular surveys to canvass patient opinion and the significance of results in helping the PPG to understand the primary concerns and thoughts of the patients they strive to represent and how the results will shape the PPG’s work plan over ensuing months.

A patient survey, its format, content, how and when it is carried out and subsequent analysis, reporting and action plan are discussions the PPG and Practice engage in over several months, before and after the survey is carried out, and are key to formulating the PPG’s work plan. d
A Patient Survey provides the PPG with its best opportunity to identify with other patients and gain an understanding of how patients feel about the Practice, its services, its performance and its facilities. It also enable the PPG to identify what patients feel should be priorities for the Practice in terms of continuing to provide good service, etc. or where improvements are desirable.
The Practice carries out monthly reviews of complaints received and significant events (if any) at Practice Meetings attended by the Partners and Practice Manager; at bi-monthly doctor/nurse meetings and at whole-Practice meetings (held approximately twice a year) attended by all clinicians and staff. 

These regular reviews of complaints and significant events are important for the Practice as they give us the opportunity to learn from anything done well or not well enough so we can continue to do well, or we can make changes to improve our service, performance, facilities, etc. where patients indicate we are not meeting the standards they want/expect. 

The PPG has always made clear it is not a forum for complaints. The group does, however, also reflect on the general nature of any complaints the Practice receives to establish if there are any recurring themes which the PPG may be able to assist the Practice with to reverse an unwelcome trend.
Welcoming the ongoing feedback from the PPG and appreciating its importance to the Practice, we have in the past year provided “Suggestion Boxes” at both our main and branch surgery sites, enabling many more patients to make any comment or suggestion they care to with regard to the Practice. Response slips and pens are readily available to make it easy for patients to post suggestions.

The “suggestion box” facility has been embraced by patients, particularly at our main surgery and we read all comments (usually made anonymously) and discuss these at Practice and PPG meetings prior to making a response via newsletters, patient survey reports and direct actions, where viable.
The Practice Patient Survey Report, Results and Action Plan for 2013/14, published separately, give comprehensive details of the priorities and issues the PPG identified as a consequence of the patient survey they conducted in January on behalf of the Practice.  
GENERAL INFORMATION FOR PATIENTS
HOW TO ACCESS SERVICES

The main and branch surgery sites have separate opening hours (as detailed below) and patients are able to telephone us, or call in to either surgery, during these times to access our services. In addition to offering surgery consultations with doctors and nurses, or our health care assistant, patients are able to speak to a doctor (or nurse) on the telephone: reception staff will facilitate this according to need and appropriateness. 
We also now offer on-line services for booking routine appointments with a doctor and ordering repeat prescriptions – please ask at reception for further details.
OPENING HOURS
MAIN SURGERY:

30 Old Road West, Gravesend, Kent DA11 0LL

Telephone:
01474 352075

Fax:

01474 333952

RECEPTION OPENING TIMES:

MONDAY


8.30 AM – 6.30 PM

TUESDAY


8.30 AM – 6.30 PM

WEDNESDAY


8.30 AM – 6.30 PM

THURSDAY


8.30 AM – 6.30 PM

FRIDAY


8.30 AM – 6.30 PM

SATURDAY/SUNDAY
CLOSED

Closed on Bank Holidays
BRANCH SURGERY:
264 Mackenzie Way, Gravesend, Kent DA12 5TY

Telephone:
01474 566497

Fax:

01474 532981

RECEPTION OPENING TIMES:

MONDAY


8.30 AM – 12.30 PM
    &
3.45 PM – 6.30 PM

TUESDAY


8.30 AM – 12.30 PM
    &
3.45 PM – 6.30 PM

WEDNESDAY


8.30 AM – 12.30 PM
    or
8.00 AM – 12.00 PM
THURSDAY


8.00 AM – 12.00 PM      or
8.30 AM – 12.30 PM
FRIDAY


8.30 AM – 12.30 PM
    &
3.45 PM – 6.30 PM

SATURDAY/SUNDAY
CLOSED

Closed on Bank Holidays
Branch surgery patients please note the following: 

· The above opening times for Mackenzie Way branch surgery are subject to change from time to time; staff will do their best to alert patients to any changes when they are known in advance. 

· If Dr. Dhillon is working at Mackenzie Way on Wednesday or Thursday morning, the telephone will be answered and the door open from 8.00 am (to 12.00 pm) – please check rota with reception.

· When the branch surgery is closed, but the main surgery is open, patients should telephone the main surgery on 01474 352075 for assistance.
The Practice is responsible for taking calls from patients from 8.00 am Monday to Friday and there is always at least one member of staff available at the main surgery to answer any emergency calls made to 01474 352075 between 8.00 am - 8.30 am. If you ring this number and your call is not urgent – i.e. not something that we need to pass on to our duty doctor – you will be asked to call back after 8.30 am.

Our main surgery is open continually from 8.30 am - 6.30 pm Monday to Friday. We do very occasionally close between 1.00 pm - 2.15 pm or, more rarely, for the afternoon, for staff training/development or meetings. These closures are always planned and will be well publicised by posters in surgery, in newsletters, by advice from staff and on our website at www.oldroadwestsurgery.co.uk 
WHEN THE MAIN AND BRANCH SURGERY ARE CLOSED PLEASE TELEPHONE NHS 111 – IF YOU RING THE SURGERY YOU WILL HEAR A MESSAGE ASKING YOU TO HANG UP AND REDIAL 111
CANCELLING APPOINTMENTS
We understand that sometimes patients make an appointment and are unable to keep it. Our telephone system at the main surgery enables all patients (main and branch surgery) to dial 01474 352075 and select option 2 to leave a message to cancel an appointment (as prompted) without needing to speak to a member of staff. Please note this facility is only available when the main surgery is open, i.e. 8.30 am to 6.30 pm Monday to Friday.

We still lose far too many appointments each week because patients do not let us know when they are not going to be able to attend an appointment they have booked. If you let us know, even less than an hour or so before the appointment time, we will almost certainly book someone else into the time so it is not wasted. 

If you tell us you can’t keep an appointment, we can offer it to another patient who needs it. If you don’t tell us and don’t turn up, your appointment time, and the doctor’s or nurse time, is wasted.
PRACTICE WEBSITE
We aim to keep the information on our website as up to date as possible, so if you do have internet access, you might like to check www.oldroadwestsurgery.co.uk: for any news re surgery closures, etc.; up-to-date information from the PPG; survey results; links to many other useful websites; details of how to access Practice services; when we are open; who the doctors, nurses and staff are and how you can contact us.
CLINICIANS

GP Partners: 
· Dr. Millar

· Dr. Sumner

· Dr. Kent

· Dr. Giles

· Dr. Dhillon

· Dr. Halem 

Practice Nurses: 

· Mandy Mowat

· Deirdre Coomber

· Lindsay Anderson

· Valerie Gamble

· Claire Howell (Health Care Assistant)
As some of the GP Partners are reducing their hours, we will be welcoming three new Salaried GPs to the Practice during 2014 to ensure continuity of service for patients. 
Whilst we have been in the process of recruiting new doctors, we have had some locum GPs working for us recently. We realise this will mean some patients will have seen/will see a doctor who they may be unable to see again. 
Please be assured the medical records we hold for you are available to any clinician you see or speak to in the Practice to ensure we can provide continuity of care for you.
As well as general appointments for patients, our clinicians also run clinics and offer appointments related to various health matters, including:
· Family planning

· Diabetes

· Asthma and COPD

· Anticoagulation

· Coronary heart disease

· Minor surgery and cryosurgery
· Smoking cessation

· Cervical smears

· Well woman/well man and new patient health checks
· Chlamydia testing
· Acupuncture
· Immunisations – including all routine age and risk-related immunisations; travel vaccines

· ECGs

· Lifestyle advice, including diet and exercise
· Dressings, wound checks and suture removals

· Blood pressure monitoring
APPOINTMENTS, TELEPHONE CALLS & HOME VISITS

Our doctors and nurses offer appointments across a range of times throughout the day/week, with the earliest bookable appointment at 8.10 am and the latest at 6.20 pm (or 6.40 pm for family planning clinics). 
We always provide for patients who feel they need to be seen very soon, so we can offer appointments on the day of request, or the following working day and, if the need is deemed urgent and all appointments are booked, we have a daily “open” surgery. One of our Practice Nurses usually has same-day appointments each morning, so you may be offered an appointment to see a nurse rather than a doctor. 
Routine appointments can be booked by telephone, in person or, now, online, up to 6-8 weeks ahead. 

Additionally, the doctors (and often nurses) take telephone messages and calls and regularly speak to patients on the telephone either because a surgery consultation is not felt to be necessary, or to establish if one is needed. We would urge patients to ensure they are available to receive a call when one has been requested or arranged, as doctors and nurses cannot be expected to make multiple failed attempts at telephone contact.
Between morning and afternoon surgeries, telephone calls and paperwork (including viewing test results and clinical correspondence, issuing, updating and signing prescriptions and other practice-related administration) doctors carry out home visits, as required. We accept any home visit request (ideally by 10.00 am) but this is a not a guarantee a doctor will visit – a doctor may telephone to establish both the need for a home visit and also the urgency for one, so home visits can be prioritised accordingly.
REPEAT PRESCRIPTIONS

Prescriptions can be ordered in person, by post, by fax, via your preferred pharmacy or, now, online. We offer both the Electronic Prescription Service (EPS), meaning your prescription is sent electronically to your nominated pharmacy, and online services for prescription ordering, meaning you can order your repeat prescription items from anywhere where you have internet access. Please ask at reception if you would like to register for either EPS or Online Services. 

Please note prescriptions can take up to 48 hours (working days) to be issued and we do not take prescription requests by telephone or email.
E-MAIL

The Practice has a general e-mail address: oldroadwest@nhs.net We are happy for you to use this address for any general correspondence, such as comments or feedback regarding the Practice and its services. 

Please do not use e-mail as a means of communication if your message concerns your/anyone else’s immediate clinical care, appointments or prescriptions/medication, as we cannot guarantee your message will be read or responded to in any specific timeframe. 
PATIENT PARTICIPATION

If you would like to know more about the PPG or become involved, please pick up one of our PPG Leaflets readily available at either surgery; email the surgery at oldroadwest@nhs.net or fill in one of our PPG Contact Forms, also available at both the main and branch surgery. One of the PPG members will then get in touch with you.

Thank you for taking the time to read this PPG Annual Report - we hope it has been of interest to you.
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